Report of the 
Regional Executive Vice President 

National Capital Region

April 2014
Our Presence in the Region

Part 1: Regional Activities and Priorities

· Regional Council: Activities, Victories and Objectives

· Regional Council held its general meeting on January 25, 2014. Delegates were informed that the National Action Plan would be presented to the NB0D at its February meeting. Collective Bargaining, as well as changes to sick leave to be put on the table by the employer, are the number one priorities for 2014, and strategies and priorities were established at the National Bargaining Conference, which was held in February. Regional activities would be centred on continuing the card campaign and holding as many meetings as possible with members, because keeping them informed is key to mobilization. 
· Committees and Area Councils: Activities, Victories and Objectives

· 
The solidarity pact between the federal bargaining agents was concretized in the NCR starting with the PSAC-CAPE-PIPSC mobilizing initiatives at Place du Portage, including bi-weekly marches through the food court culminating in information tables for members.

· 
Both area councils continued to work in collaboration especially regarding actions in the community, building alliances, and informing members on political action priorities.  
· 
The People’s Social Forum will be held in Ottawa in August, and the union movement will be a key player in organizing the events and all activities. Working closely with other affiliates, and notably the district labour councils will be key. Bill C-4 as well as C-377 and C-525 continue to be the focus of lobbying and political action. 

· 
Preparations for the impending Québec provincial election would be kept to informing our members of the issues as well as reminding them how important it is to vote. The results of that election were surprising, though a classic example of how an election campaign could become a train wreck for the party in power. Readiness for an impending Ontario provincial election would be mainly similar to the situation in Québec.
Regional offices
· Renovations to the Pat McGrath Boardroom commenced in February and are expected to be completed by mid-May. The official opening could be expected either in late summer or early fall.  
· Many meetings continued to be held in the region regarding Bill C-4 as well as collective bargaining and sick leave. As long as the posters announce that the topics covered will be sick leave and collective bargaining, there can never be enough pizza or seats.    .
· Regional Communications Tools (websites, etc.)

· The website is now the main communications tool for information to be provided to members. Emails are sent to personal email addresses, obtained directly from members especially through the card campaign.   
· The REVP’s office continues to be bombarded by media requests to get more information on the issues of public services, unionization, social justice, etc.
· The REVP monthly bulletin now has more than 9,000 recipients, and counting.


Collective bargaining 
· The National Bargaining Conference brought together all 5 Treasury Board bargaining units. Elections to the bargaining teams resulted in NCR members elected to the PA, TC, SV, EB and FB units. The PA and TC units especially, will have more than sufficient bilingual capacity for eventual information sessions to members. 

· The FB contract that was ratified in December was signed, finally, in March.   

Strikes and Mobilization (including lobbying and area councils)

a) Bill C-4 and sick leave:
· PSAC has challenged provisions of C-4 in court. The legal challenge is part of the overall strategy to fight the provisions of this unfair labour legislation. Meetings with members through their Locals are well attended, and Locals are being reminded that the REVP, as well as other members of Council Executive are available for information sessions. A telephone town hall is scheduled for April 29 in both languages. Several thousand members are expected to take part.   
· A new local officer training session was held in early April, and mobilization was a key component. A march of the approximately 40 participants was held through the downtown core to Esplanade Laurier where the I LOVE (public services) brochures were distributed to members in the food court. Participants were energized and excited following this activity. 
· 
Lobbying will continue to be the focus especially in light of the stalling of Bill C-377 in the Senate. Certain senators will be targeted once Bill C-525 hits the Senate.  

Political Action
· Questions regarding political action regularly come up in the information sessions with members. Instead of telling members how to vote, the focus is on getting members out to vote, as well as having them question the utility of going back and forth between two parties that over the decades have been no friend to union members. There are alternatives. 
· The National Action Plan that was passed by the NBoD in February led to the creation of the Regional Action Plan. Publicity in the regional newspapers and radio denouncing Treasury Board’s commitment to privatize sick leave, especially, will continue later this spring and into the fall. 

Organizing
· An Organizing Officer has been appointed to a term position. Organizing is focussing on specific units, such as St. Paul University which has ratified its collective agreement. The Bank of Canada rejected its tentative agreement, and efforts to renegotiate are ongoing. Other groups that wish to unionize are being identified and targeted. 
Equity
· Continuing work on equity following the National Equity Conference will be key for the remainder of 2014. Notably, World Pride will be held in June 2014 and a national delegation from PSAC including the seven regional Pride reps will be attending. World Pride, bringing together approximately 2 to 3 million participants from around the world, constitutes a great opportunity to voice our message that we must defend quality public services. 
Education

· The schedule for the spring session will be disseminated in the latter part of April. Several courses will be offered, with the emphasis on preparing for mobilization surrounding collective bargaining.  
Health and safety
· The impacts of Bill C-4, which was promulgated into law, has major and serious repercussions on the health and safety of our members in the workplace. Certain modifications to Part II of the Canada Labour Code notably imposing the notion of “imminent danger” is among the most worrying new provisions that now apply to our members. All means will be used to attack the legality of these changes.
Part 2: National portfolios
· Social Justice Fund
· Official Languages
· Collective bargaining: FB unit.

· Federal Council, NDP

· Public Service Dental Care Plan Board
Part 3: REVP activities
· The REVP continues to attend numerous meetings and participate in activities in Locals, regional meetings, conference calls and other activities to inform and mobilize our activists as well as our members, on the effects of sick leave privatization, the C-4 modifications and collective bargaining.

· An accounting in full for all travel outside the region has been made to the National President.

· A complete report of the REVP’s expenses was submitted to the National President.

Part 4 : Scheduled Activities
· AEC April 14-15

· Telephone Town Hall, April 29

· Official Languages Commissioner meet and greet, April 30

· Place du Portage May Day demo, Anti-austerity activities, May 1 

· CLC Convention PSAC Caucus, May 4

· Regional Triennial Convention, May 9-11
Part 5: Local Development
· Several Locals will be the focus of a plan to deal with the devastating impacts of WFA on member and activist participation. 
Part 6: Leave and attendance
· A full report of leave taken during the reporting period has been submitted to the National President. 

· Overtime claims for some weekend activities have been submitted.

Respectfully submitted,

Larry Rousseau

